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Coastal Protection & Restoration Authority Board Meeting 

 Wednesday, April 17, 2024  

9:30 AM  

LaSalle Building 

(LaBelle Room)  

617 N 3rd St. -Baton Rouge, LA 70802 

The following constitute minutes of the Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority Board Meeting and are not a verbatim 

transcript of the proceedings. Audio and video recordings of the meetings are available for viewing and kept at the Office of the 

Governor-Coastal Activities Office in Baton Rouge, LA.  

  

I. Call to Order 

 
II. Roll Call 

Chairman Gordon Dove                                                        Present 
Dustin Davidson for Sec. Tyler Gray, DENR    Present 
Edward Knight for Sec. Donahue, DOTD     Present 
Tyler Bosworth for Sec. Shehan, LDWF     Absent  
Brian Tusa for Sec. Giacometto, DEQ     Present 
Pat Witty for Sec. Bourgeois, LED     Present 
Joey Breaux for Comm. Strain, LDAF     Present 
Gina Campo for Comm. Barras, DOA      Present 
David Caldwell for Comm. Temple, LDI     Present 
Dir. Jacques Thibodaux, GOHSEP     Absent  
Samantha Carroll for Lieutenant Governor Billy Nungesser   Present 
Tony Alford, Gov’s Advisory Comm     Present 
Pres. Matthew Jewell, Barataria Basin      Present 
Joseph Cao, Pontchartrain Basin     Present 
Chad Courville Teche/Vermillion     Present  
Dwayne Bourgeois, Terrebonne Basin     Present 
Bill Hidalgo, Atchafalaya Basin     Present 
Laurie Cormier, Calcasieu/Sabine Basin     Present 
Robert Jordan Teche/Vermillion Parish     Present 
John Lane, Breton Sound Basin     Present 
Rep. Zeringue, Ex-officio, Designee of the Speaker of the House  Absent 
Sen. Hensgens, Ex-officio, Designee of the President of the Senate  Absent 
 

III. Approval of Agenda 
Motion by: Mr. Hidalgo 
Second by: Mr. Bourgeois 
Unanimously Approved 
 

IV. Approval of Minutes 

Motion by: Mr. Bourgeois 
Second by: Ms. Cormier 
Unanimously Approved 

V. Old Business/Announcements  
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VI. CPRA Implementation Update — Glenn Ledet, Jr., CPRA (video: 00:11:21)  
Mr. Ledet provided an Implementation update to the board indicating that there are currently 

110 active projects: 43 of them are in construction, 62 are in E&D, with 5 more in the planning 

stage.  Of the projects now being constructed, 34 are hurricane protection projects and 38 are 

creating marsh. Marsh creation leads the way in E&D with 28 projects moving toward the 

construction phase.  

 
Mr. Ledet also provided a restoration update and Shoreline Protection & Restoration Udpate: 

Grand Cheniere Marsh Creation (Plaquemines Parish)- The Grand Cheniere Marsh Creation 

project is a $65 million NRDA project located near West Point A La Hache, with the goal of 

creating about 340 acres of new marsh in some open water areas on the west bank of 

Plaquemines Parish. Crews laid about 8 miles of pipe to get from the Point Celeste Borrow Area 

of the Mississippi River. This project is also about 12,000 feet from the Grand Bayou Ridge and 

Marsh, which will build up to 331 acres of marsh and restore up to 10,800 linear feet of earthen 

ridge along Grand Bayou. These projects will jointly aid in reducing wave energies and storm 

surge from reaching the nearby non‐federal NOV levees in Plaquemine Parish. The Grand Bayou 

project is currently being advertised for construction and the bids will be opened on April 25th, 

2024.  Shoreline Protection & Restoration: LaBranche Shoreline Protection (St. Charles Parish)- 

The PO‐0003 Shoreline Protection Project was done in two phases in 1987 and 1994. It’s about 2 

miles and cost about $3 million. CIAP Program allowed St. Charles Parish to Create West/East 

Labranche Shoreline Projects. East LaBranche Marsh Creation- East LaBranche 1.5 miles 

shoreline, and two historic pipeline canals have been breached, now allowing lake wave into the 

interior marsh. Beneficial use placed behind the shoreline protection feature is anticipated to 

create 8-9 acres of marsh. 
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In his Recreational Use/Park Improvements Update, Mr. Ledet was joined by Mr. Bren Haase and 

he presented on the Cypremort Point State Park Improvements- The project is located at 

Cypremort Point State Park. This state park lies on the border between St. Mary and Iberia 

parishes on Vermilion Bay. It’s an important collaboration with State Parks who contributed a 

little over $1million for this project. The remaining $4.5 million was funded by NRDA. This project 

involves the construction of multiple features at Cypremort Point State Park to enhance 

recreational and educational opportunities: Beach Renourishment: 18,100 cubic yards of sand 

was trucked in from a borrow site near the Atchafalaya River in Berwick to nourish the public 

beach. Rock Revetment: Over 2,000 Tons of rock rip-rap was placed along the bank of Quintana 

Canal to reinforce 2,322 linear feet of the canal bank adjacent to Beach Lane, which is the only 

road leading into the park.  Road/Parking Lot improvements: The roads and parking lots had been 

damaged by repeated flooding, so those have been improved/repaved. State Parks has 

completed other park improvements separately, including rebuilding fishing piers and park 

beautification. 

 
In closing, Mr. Ledet provided additional CPRA Updates with the board:  The success of his and 

Mr. McMillin’s participation at the ASBPA Coastal Summit in Washington, DC and the Coastal 

Day 2024 events with the Governor and other coastal stakeholders. He thanked everyone for 
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their participation and stated that over 375 people attended various Coastal Industry Week 

Webinars…including the project forecasts…many of those webinars have received over 400 + 

views since they’ve been online (they are available on the CPRA’s YouTube Channel). Mr. Ledet 

also provided dates for CPRA’s Upcoming Community Conversations (see slide below). CPRA is 

partnering with Restore the Mississippi River Delta to bring you a series of “Community 

Conversations” as we begin to develop the 2029 Coastal Master Plan. We are coming to you 

early in the process to ask questions, share concerns, and hear what is most important to your 

communities. By better understanding local priorities and having these conversations now, 

CPRA will be able to incorporate them into the planning and analyses from the beginning to 

create a more impactful and representative 2029 Coastal Master Plan. The final plan illustrates 

how coastal communities may experience a changing coastal landscape and how we plan to 

address those challenges. Community engagement is integral to this process, with collaboration 

and communication between residents, key stakeholders, and CPRA being of the utmost 

importance. We encourage you to attend, participate, and spread the word! A complimentary 

meal will be served at each event. 

  
One last announcment is that CWPPRA invites the public to attend a free celebration recognizing 

the construction of the LaBranche East Marsh Creation Project. Following the ceremony, the 

U.S.D.A Natural Resources Conservation Service and Louisiana's Coastal Protection and 

Restoration Authority (CPRA) will lead an approximately one-hour field trip to the LaBranche 

East Marsh Creation (PO-75) project site. Field tour space is limited. 

 

VII. Construction Industry Update – Scott Kirkpatrick, Coast Builders Coalition (video: 0:43:03) 

Mr. Kirkpatrick provided an industry update to the board, starting with an introduction of the 

Coast Builders Coalition which is a Non-profit organization with the mission to support efforts to 

design, build and preserve the gulf coast. The coalition is made up of the engineers, contractors, 

consultants, mitigation banks and others involved in coastal restoration and hurricane 

protection work. In his update, Mr. Kirkpatrick provided information on Industry Growth, stating 

that Post-Katrina the Louisiana industry grew from $100 million a year to over $1 billion 

annually: Initial growth in funding from HSDRRS; Second phase from Deepwater Horizon; Many 

companies also involved in energy work and transportation work. GNO estimates the Water 
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Management sector employs nearly 30,000 people in Louisiana inclusive of: $1.7 billion State 

of Louisiana Annual Plan; City and parish water management efforts; Federal agency efforts 

including Corps of Engineers. In closing, Mr. Kirkpatrick provided information on Industry 

Achievements and Industry Challenges (see slides below).  

  
 

VIII. CPRA Dredging Update – Rudy Simoneaux, CPRA (video: 01:02:21) Mr. Simoneaux provided a 

dredging update to the board stating CPRA since 2007, CPRA has hydraulic projects (slide 

below). The Miss. River Long Distance Sediment Pipeline in Plaquemines Parish and the Bayou 

DeCade Ridge and Marsh Creation in Terrebonne Parish were done with a Hydraulic Dredging-

Cutter Suction. The Cameron Parish Shoreline Restoration project was done with a Trailing 

Suction Hopper.  

  

  
Mr. Simoneaux also presented on Barrier Island Restoration and Marsh Creation using the 

examples of The West Grand Terre Beach Nourishment in Jefferson Parish, Bartaria Basin Ridge 
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& Marsh Creation at Spanish Pass in Plauquemines Parish, and Lake Borgne Marsh Creation in 

St. Bernard Parish. In the FY 2025 Annual Plan, in the Southwest Region, there are 2 Hydraulic 

Dredging projects in construction, 6 Hydraulic dredging projects in construction in the South 

Central Region, 9 Hydraulic dreding projects in construction in the Southeast Region.  

 

 
IX. 2024 Legislative Session and DRIVE Update – Clay Parker, GOCA (video: 01:35:53) 

Mr. Parker provided the board with an overview of the Departmental Review For Innovation & 

Visionary Enhancement (DRIVE).  He stated that the purpose of DRIVE is to provide 

transparency, effieciency and coordination, clean and Intuitive Governance, and Sustanability. 

Mr. Parker also stated the background and project history: On February 2, 2024, Governor 

Landry issued Executive Order JML 24-13, directing DENR to investigate consolidation and 

reorganization of the State's natural resources management regime. DENR consulted 

with multiple stakeholders, both internal to government and non-governmental, and 

considered public comments. On February 23, 2024, DENR issued a request for executive action 

to Governor Landry, requesting Governor Landry to identify needed legislative changes.  

On March 11, 2023, Governor Landry addressed a letter to DENR creating the Natural Resources 

Steering Commission and directing several legislative changes to be made.  
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Legislative Changes: March 11, 2024 Letter to DENR from Gov. Landry: 

 
Futher legislative changes during the 2024 Regular Session include, HB 806 authored by Rep. 

Brett Geymann will target membership of the CPRA Board: removing DOTD Secretary, LED 

Secretary, Commissioner of Administration, Commissioner of Agriculture, Commissioner of 

Insurance, & GOHSEP from CPRA Board. The bill was presented before the House Natural 

Resources Committee and passed favorably with a vote 10-1. In HB 810, also authored by Rep. 

Geymann will provide for the organization, duties and responsibilities of the Dept. of Energy and 

Natural Resources. It creates the Office of Energy, Enforcement, and Land & Water; creates 

Natural Resources Trust Authority, Transfers LOSCO to DENR; Removes “firewall” between 

Commissioner of Conservation and DENR Secretary, and also grants authority over certain 

functions involving state lands and waterbottoms to DENR (New Effective Date July 1, 2024).  

 
In the March 11, 2024 letter for Governor Landry to DENR, the Natural Resources Steering 

Commission was created. The members include Gordy Dove (Chair), Tyler Gray and Ben 

Bienvenu. The purpose of the Commission is to comprehensively review and coordinate all 
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aspects of natural resources management throughout the State in accordance with the goal of 

organizational alignment, efficiency and coordination, emergency response, scope, 

standardization of policies and guidelines, clarifying relationships, collaboration and data 

sharing, strategic planning, outcome-based programs, future planning, continuous 

improvement, infrastructure consideration, and demand-oriented energy planning. The first 

meeting of this commission is scheduled for June 18, 2024. 

 
 

X. Federal Update – Neal McMillin, DENR (video: 02:08:41) Mr. McMillin provided the board with an 

update on matters at the Federal level. He informed the members that the Department of Interior 

Announced FY23 GOMESA Revenues. On March 29th, Interior disbursed a total of $353.625 million. 

Louisiana received $156.3 million (44%) of that. For the second year in a row, the revenue sharing 

cap has been hit for GOMESA. Federal offshore revenue for FY23 was $7.626 billion. Shared GOMESA 

revenue was only 4.6% of all FY23 activity in federal waters.   

 
Mr. McMillin also provided an updated on BOEM stating that on March 20, the Department of 

Interior announced the second offshore wind energy auction in the Gulf of Mexico as part of the 

Biden Administration’s goal to permit 30 gigawatts of offshore wind energy by 2030.  In his update 

on the SHORES Coalition Activities – Friend of ASBPA: The SHORES Coalition was a Friend of the 2024 

American Shore and Beach Preservation Association spring conference in Washington, D.C. from 

March 26-28.  SHORES participated in a panel discussion on the RISEE Act title “Is your state leaving 

money on the table?” with Kara Allen, lead RISEE Act staffer for Sen. Sheldon Whitehouse (D-RI) and 

Pierson Stoecklein, consultant for Pew Charitable Trusts. Panel discussion focused on legislative 

challenges, level of funding directed towards states, the state of the offshore wind industry, and 
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types of projects funded through GOMESA revenue sharing. CPRA Executive Director Glenn Ledet 

presented on a panel on partnerships, as well. As part of the ASBPA conference, 12 members of the 

SHORES Coalition conducted 6 in person meetings with staff of Rep. Fry, Rep. Malliotakis, Rep. 

Garbarino, Rep. Rouzer, Rep. Moore, and Rep. Weber as well as a virtual meeting with staff of Rep. 

Carl.  Mr. McMillin went on to explain the types of projects that are eligible through the RISEE Act 

from Offshore Wind and the dates for the next SHORE Coalition D.C. Fly In (slides below):  

 
 

 
In closing, Mr. McMillin provided the board with information regarding the FY 2025 Appropriations 

Cyle: Appropriations Committees are still developing guidance and considering deadline for FY25 

appropriations requests. Congressional offices have already set initial deadlines and released request 

forms, though there is still (limited) time to submit request. Congressionally Directed Spending 

(Senate) and Community Project Funding (House) will be allowed. Senators have no limits on number 

of requests. House members can submit up to 15 requests. Letters of support from Stakeholders is a 

key metric evaluated. In regards to Coastal Funding Opportunities: U.S. Army Corps of Engineers-

Support for itmes included in President’s Budget. Request additional funding for FY25 capability not 

expressed in President’s Budget.  

 

XI. Public Comment  

 

XII. Adjourn 

Motion by: Mr. Bourgeois 
Second by: Mr. Alford 
 
 


